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Sophie Mewes is now 91 years old; she was born July 18, 1898. She 
became a Jehovah's Witness in 1931. A woman named Waldhart came to 
her husband's family. This family came in contact with her family. 
Her parents, Hilda and Franz Kusrau, offered her and her husband 
Bible study. Her husband and her son were named Bertolt; her son 
was six at that time. 
 
She cannot remember the exact year she was arrested. Her son was 
taken from her when they were arrested for preaching. She was in 
the Ravensbr ck concentration camp for six years; she was in prison 
at Parabonn for six months before she was sent to the camp. She 
extrapolated that she must have been arrested in 1939. She shows 
here travel pass from the camp, which says that the inmate holding 
that card is entitled to travel to his work place. It was signed by 
the SS Haubtsturmf hrer Zuren, the camp commander. She had to show 
the card whenever she left and returned to the camp. If she were to 
loose it, she would have to report it to the commander immediately. 
 
In the first weeks she was there, she was observed by the Nazis. 
She was in the barracks, cleaning. Later she was assigned to work 
in the garden; it was for this she needed the work card. After 
three weeks, she was ordered to come to the Oberaufseherin, the 
woman overseer, and was asked to sign a paper pledging her 
conformism to Naziism. She refused, quoting the Bible. The overseer 
told her that if she signed the paper, she could go free, but she 
still refused. Two years later, the Obersturmf hrer Bruning asked 
her to sign a paper again, and again she refused, quoting the 
Bible. A third time, about 80 Jehovah's Witnesses were brought to 
a meeting about a new organization, and once again asked to sign 
the paper, which they all refused to do. 
 
 
Were you beaten or punished at the camp?  (Answer not translated) 
 
Every evening she prayed, and asked if she could be reunited with 
her son and husband. She feels her prayer was heard, because in 
1945, they were brought together. 
She was able to have Bible discussions with other Jehovah's 
Witnesses after they finished working. She also took time to preach 
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to the political prisoners also interned at the camp. This gave her 
strength. She has never forgotten that her prayer was answered and 
has spoken to others about it after she was liberated. 
 
She saw other prisoners mistreated. She and the other prisoners 
would be beaten for nothing. She never personally saw other 
mistreatment. They would be beaten by the overseer. Once, she was 
told that three Jehovah's Witnesses committed suicide, but she 
doesn't know why they would have done that, because they were hard, 
diligent workers. 
 
Every day, they had potatoes and turnip soup to eat. They never had 
any meat. She had a bed of straw with a cover. In the last years 
she was sleeping on the third floor. There was one person per bed, 
because the beds were very small. Their barracks were watched over 
by prisoners especially trusted by the Nazis. One was in charge of 
the beds, and another in charge of other tasks. These prisoners did 
their best, because they were very afraid of the Nazis. 
 
They were liberated by the Russians. They did not want to become 
imprisoned by the Russians, so they found a farmer with a horse and 
cart. They were unable to go any further than the forest, so they 
decided to go back to the camp, where they stayed, but they were 
free. Then the Oberdurfer, the prisoner that had been in charge of 
the barrack, found a way for them to go home. They took a bus and 
a train to Berlin, and went home from there. 
 
Her husband was the first to return home. He picked up their son, 
and went to Botlenspringer. Their pre-war home in Parabonn was no 
longer theirs. 
 
NOTE: She says more, which is not translated, and then the tape 
cuts off in the middle of her speaking. 
.END. 
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